MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 06/16

Held on Monday 6th June 2016 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Ogborn – Vice Chair. Cllr’s Brown, Buchanan, Dickson, Jerman, Jolley, Latif and Maczkiewicz.

Some residents from Ancient Meadows were present at the meeting.  Although they had no specific question. Parish Council confirmed that we had had an acknowledgement from the Chief Executive of ECDC to our letter regarding the POS and await a more informative response which the Clerk will send onto residents.  Mr Winkcup pointed out that we had been discussing the POS for the past 6 months now and still were no further forward.  Cllr Buchanan accepted that this was totally unacceptable and has requested a personal meeting with the Chief Executive so we can move this forward.  D/Cllr Sharp also said he wants to push this onto a satisfactory conclusion.
95.
APOLOGIES:
Received from Cllr’s Bryant and O’Dell. Also from C/Cllr Shuter.  Cllr Ogborn confirmed that Ros Hall had tendered her resignation.  He wished to record Parish Councils thanks for her hard work which Cllr Jolley seconded.
96.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:

The minutes of 9th May were agreed and signed.

97.
MEMBERS’ DECLARATION OF INTEREST:
Cllr’s Ogborn and Jerman declared a personal interest under item 101 Planning.

98.
MATTERS ARISING:
Covered on agenda.

99.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:

County

No report in C/Cllr Shuter’s absence.

District

Cllr Sharp reported that ECDC had had their annual full council meeting and re-elected the Chair etc.  They have introduced ‘service champions’ who will be able to look at reports and contribute to committee meetings.  Cllr Sharp is the ‘service champion’ for Financial Services and Strategic Planning.  He commented on the local plan and the sites that have been identified by developers and owners as areas they would like to develop.  There is also the opportunity to add on additional sites.  Cllr Buchanan said the Parish Council would be having a separate meeting specifically to discuss the local plan.
Cllr Jolley pointed out to D/Cllr Sharp that Speedwatch now sits under the Road Safety Partnership and it would be advantageous to D/Cllr Sharp to introduce himself to Inspector Marcia Pringle.

The road surface had been replaced on Beechwood Avenue recently.  Cllr Jolley and other Cllr’s felt this was not to a satisfactory standard and questioned whether it had even been finished.  It seemed unsafe with mounds/ruts in the road and several residents have enquired as to what was happening.  The Clerk will contact Highways.

ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT HIGHWAYS

100. CHAIRMANS REPORT:

a)  Neighbourhood Plan

Cllr Ogborn confirmed that Mr Deas from Cambridgeshire ACRE will be attending on 27th June to have a meeting with all cllr’s regarding neighbourhood plans.
b)  Rural Services Grant

D/Cllr Sharp had previously told us that the District Council was allocating grants to be used for rural initiatives and Bottisham was to receive £2904.76.  This can only be spent on initiatives that benefit the community of Bottisham.  Cllr Ogborn had discussed this with Cllr Bryant and she had suggested contacting the Primary School as at our Annual Meeting the Head teacher mentioned that they needed to replace some of their play equipment.  Cllr Ogborn also suggested the grant could be spent on LED lights for the church.  He is meeting this week with a company to try out different lighting for better efficiency.  He understood that the Church is considering leaving the lights on all night to protect the lead roof from thieves.  If this were to happen it may be beneficial to install more efficient lights and the  Parish Council would need to consider what contribution we should make to this.  We currently fund the lighting with approx £300 a year.  It was agreed that we should discuss this as an agenda item next meeting and cllr’s may then have other suggestions on how the grant could be spent.  It was suggested that the Clerk write to Mr Belzar asking him what equipment they are looking at and what the costs of this are.  Cllr Ogborn will have some costings for the lights by the next meeting so this could be discussed and suggestions compared.

c)  Crystal Structures site
It has now been confirmed that this site will be known as Lysander Close.

101.
PLANNING:
a)  Planning applications received
As listed on agenda.  Application 16/00549/FUM, Eden View, High Street is a 
10 bed extension to the existing’ Eden View’ acquired brain injury unit at Hilton Park. Cllr Buchanan reported that this does not impact on the area and recommended we accept this.  Application 16/00564/FUL, site rear of 7 Bell Road for a new detached 2 storey dwelling with detached double garage on back land.  Cllr Buchanan reported that 2 applications have been received in the past for similar developments on the site and both were refused at the time.  This is an even bigger development although the entrance to the site is through Woodwood Drive rather than in previous applications, Bell Road. The planned property would overlook several adjacent properties. It also provides accommodation for several cars – a concern as Woodward Drive is a narrow road with no footpath opening out onto a busy junction on the High Street.  Cllr Buchanan had received objections from neighbours and felt the application was inappropriate for the area.  She proposed that we ask for this to be refused, which was seconded by Cllr Jolley and agreed by all.  Cllr’s Ogborn and Jerman had declared an interest and did not partake in discussions.  D/Cllr Sharp will look at the application and Cllr Buchanan asked if he could ask for this application to go to full planning committee rather than an individual planning officer.
b)  East Cambs Local Plan Update
Cllr Buchanan and Cllr Jolley went to the meeting regarding this and have proposed dates for a council meeting to discuss this in full.

101. ENVIRONMENT, CHURCHYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE:

Minutes from the last meeting had been distributed.  There had been problems with the grass cutting, but they had been out to re-do areas that they had missed.  The Clerk had given them a new map of the area which clearly showed areas to be cut. The Clerk also had a meeting with CGM’s manager.  They have subsequently changed all the blades on their mowers and have been instructed to use the blowers once they have cut the grass.  All footpaths have also been sprayed and cleared.  Cllr Brown reported that Mr Reg Webb had kindly planted the bedding plants opposite the church and all agreed this area looked good.  Mr Webb had spent over 5 hours preparing the area and had arranged for it to be watered also.  It was agreed that he should be recompensed for his time and to pay him £50 as an initial payment.  Cllr Jolley outlined the 2 locations that the Committee were considering for placement of the remaining VAS for which we are awaiting installation costs before any decisions are made.

ACTION:  CLERK TO MAKE PAYMENT

103.
FINANCE:
a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary and allowance


764.18




L Crown – Litter picking (4 weeks)



  52.50


J Fullwood – Litter picking (4 weeks)


  52.50


CGM – March grass cutting




560.77


Sarah Brown – reimbursement for bedding plants

  48.00


PAYE






  36.05


Reg Webb – Bedding plants



  50.00

£200 paid to Magpas and £458.12 to Zurich insurance 31/05/16 as agreed at last meeting.
Verified and signed by Cllr Ogborn and Cllr Buchanan.
b)  Annual Return
The Clerk reported that the internal auditor had been and audited the accounts.  It was agreed that the Parish Council had complied with all financial tasks requested of it and the annual return was then signed by the Chair and will be sent off tomorrow.

104.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:

Cllr Ogborn said we had now submitted a Tier 1 application to the Environment Agency, so they can inform us as to what investigations they would require on the site. They will charge approximately £600 for their advice.  Cllr Ogborn has spoken to the Fairhaven’s land agent and hopes to have their consent for access to the site by next week.
105.
COMMUNITY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:
Cllr Latif reported that they have not had a meeting but have agreed to have one after the Neighbourhood Plan meeting on the 27th June to see if they are able to help with anything connected to this.

106.
ANCIENT MEADOWS OPEN SPACE:
Cllr Buchanan had reported earlier in the meeting on this.

107.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:

As listed.  The Clerk pointed out that due to Cllr Hall’s resignation we now had a casual vacancy which has been advertised.

108.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:

As listed.

109.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:

As listed.

110.
MATTERS OUTSTANDING:
Cllr Ogborn asked if any Cllr was able to go to the Highway Depot Open Day on the 25th July at Witchford.  The Clerk will send this out to all cllr’s.  Cllr Jolley had mentioned the grass verge in Bell Road outside of St Petersfield which the developers never made good.  This is completely flattened with no raised curb and so floods after heavy rain.  The clerk will send this enquiry onto Highways.  A resident had spoken to Cllr Buchanan regarding the hedge in Ancient Meadows near the flats which had grown quite large and again the Clerk will contact ECDC.

ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT HIGHWAYS

The meeting finished at 8.35pm.

